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Minutes of a meeting of the QLDC Community & Services Committee held in the Council Chambers, 10 Gorge Road, Queenstown and via Zoom on Thursday 19 August 2021 commencing at 10.04am
Councillors Ferguson (Chair), Copland, Miller, Shaw and Whitehead
In Attendance
Dr Thunes Cloete (General Manager Community Services), Mr Simon Battrick (Sport and Recreation Manager), Mr Ken Bailey (Parks Manager), Mrs Jeannie Galavazi (Senior Parks and Reserve Officer) and Ms Jessica Garrett (Upper Clutha Liaison Manager)
Apologies
An apology was received from Councillor Gladding.
On the motion of Councillor Ferguson and Councillor Miller the Community & Services Committee resolved that the apology be accepted.  

Declarations of Conflicts of Interest

No declarations were made.
Public Forum

1. Jay Cassells (Friends of Queenstown Gardens)
Mr Cassells addressed the committee about proposed works on Hotops Rise to create an active travel cycle path. The Friends supported an alternative proposal put forward by Brian Fitzpatrick which suggested a different route for the cycle path and commended this plan for further Council consideration.  By considering this option the committee would be allowing local knowledge to play a part in making significant changes to a major local asset and reserve.  The Friends were not opposed to active travel and simply wanted the very best option to be selected.  
2. Jim Childerstone (Forestry Services)
Mr Childerstone was experiencing technical difficulties and his address was read aloud by Jane Robertson, Senior Governance Advisor.  Mr Childerstone detailed his extensive background in forestry activities in the Queenstown area over a number of years.  He also commented on the Council’s forestry management practices over this period.  He suggested that one way of supporting tourism recovery in the district post-COVID was to train former tourism industry workers in silviculture and horticulture and engage them to clean up weeds, thin out excess growth and control conifers on reserves.  
Matters Lying on the Table

There were no matters lying on the table.

Confirmation of Agenda

On the motion of Councillor Copland and Councillor Ferguson the Community & Services Committee resolved that the agenda be confirmed without addition or alteration. 

Confirmation of Minutes

On the motion of Councillor Copland and Councillor Miller the Community & Services Committee resolved that the minutes of the meeting held on 15 July 2021 be confirmed as a true and correct record.  

1.
Notice of intent to review the Ben Lomond and Queenstown Hill RMP

A report from Alex Jamieson (Parks and Reserves Planner) proposed a review of the  existing Ben Lomond and Queenstown Hill Reserve Management Plan and sought approval to publish a notice of intent to advise the public that a new Reserve Management Plan will be prepared.  
Mrs Galavazi presented this report and items 2 and 3.  
On the motion of the Councillor Shaw and Councillor Copland it was resolved that the Community & Services Committee:
1. Note the contents of this report; and
2. Recommend to Council that a Notice of Intent is published advising the public that a Reserve Management Plan for the Ben Lomond and Queenstown Hill recreation reserves is to be prepared, in accordance with s41(5) of the Reserves Act 1977.

2.
Lake Hayes Estate, Shotover Country and Bridesdale Reserve Management Plan 2021 Adoption

A covering report from Christine Skipworth (Parks and Reserves Planner) presented the final version of the Lake Hayes Estate, Shotover Country and Bridesdale Reserves Reserve Management Plan [‘RMP’] for adoption following completion of the statutory procedures required by the Reserves Act 1977.  
There was further discussion about what provision was made within the RMP for commercial operators. Mrs Galavazi advised that whilst operations could not compromise the intent of the reserve, policies within the RMP permitted commercial licences to be considered. Councillor Copland advised that this issue had been raised during the hearing of submissions and the hearings panel had been comfortable that commercial use would be possible. 

Councillor Shaw observed that an objective sought to support amenity and biodiversity, questioning whether trails contributed to biodiversity. Mrs Galavazi agreed that the wording could be amended to clarify this. 

On the motion of Councillor Copland and Shaw it was resolved that the Community & Services Committee: 
1. Recommend to Council that the Lake Hayes Estate Shotover Country Bridesdale Reserve Management Plan 2021 is adopted; and 
2. Exercise the Minister of Conservation’s consent (under delegation) to approve the Lake Hayes Estate Shotover Country Bridesdale Reserve Management Plan 2021.
3.
Adoption of Parks and Open Spaces Strategy 2021

A covering report from Jeannie Galavazi (Senior Parks and Reserves Planner) presented the Parks and Open Spaces Strategy 2021 and the Future Parks and Reserves Provisions Plan 2021 for recommendation to Council for adoption.  
Councillor Shaw observed that stormwater services were often offered as recreation reserves and sought as a development contribution credit but some could not realistically serve a dual function. She favoured amending the strategy to place the onus back on developers that stormwater areas not be offered for a development contributions credit unless a developer was able to demonstrate the reserve could be used as a recreation reserve.

Mrs Galavazi agreed that developers offering stormwater reserves was a prominent issue in the strategy and she agreed with the proposal to make it clear within the strategy that the Council would not accept inappropriate reserves.  She proposed new wording to this effect in the strategy:  
“If a developer wishes to vest a pocket park, local park or community park with a stormwater or infrastructure function on part of all of a reserve and claim credits, this would generally not be accepted.  If there is an exceptional circumstance and the developer can prove that recreation outcomes will not be compromised in any way, this can only be done with the prior agreement of the reserves department and must be subject to a separate developers agreement.”
On the motion of Councillor Shaw and Councillor Miller the Community & Services Committee resolved that the Parks and Open Strategy be amended to include a statement that a reserve with a stormwater or infrastructure function will generally not be accepted. 
Councillor Whitehead asked why the strategy made no reference to the Climate Action Plan. Mrs Galavazi advised that the Climate Action Plan was referenced in high-level parks strategy but was not included in the action plan which instead focused on implementation strategies. 

Councillor Whitehead expressed concern that the Climate Action Plan was not explicitly mentioned and asked if there was any way of making it more obvious.  
Mrs Galavazi advised that it would be possible to amend the strategy in the future to incorporate specific actions of the Climate Action Plan. 
On the motion of Councillor Shaw and Councillor Whitehead it was resolved that the Community & Services Committee:
1. Note the contents of this report; and
2. Recommend to Council that the Parks and Open Spaces Strategy 2021, and the Future Parks and Reserves Provisions Plan 2021 be adopted.

4.
Community Facility Strategy

A covering report from Simon Battrick (Sport & Recreation Manager) presented  the Parks and Open Spaces Strategy which included the Parks and Open Spaces Provisions Plan and Action Plan for approval.  

Mr Battrick presented the report. There was further discussion about the affordability of the Council’s community halls.  Mr Battrick confirmed that the fees charged were in accordance with the Council’s pricing policy. There was also discussion about the provision of facilities throughout the district and the need for the Council to keep pace with growth. Councillor Shaw asked staff to make contact with the Albert Town and Hāwea communities which had both raised specific questions about facilities.  
On the motion of Councillor Copland and Councillor Miller it was resolved that the Community & Services Committee: 
1. Note the contents of this report; and
2. Approve the Queenstown Lakes Community Facility Strategy 2021-2031.

5.
Proposal to vest six reserves in Hanley Downs, Queenstown
A report from Alex Jamieson (Parks and Reserves Planner) presented for approval (via a recommendation to Council) one Recreation Reserve, three Local Purpose (Connection and Access) Reserves, one Local Purpose Reserve and one Local Purpose (Utility) Reserve all located within the Hanley Downs development.
Mrs Galavazi presented the report.
On the motion of Councillor Copland and Councillor Whitehead it was resolved that the Community & Services Committee:
1. Note the contents of this report.

2. Recommend to Council that the vesting of the following reserves, be approved;

RCL Henley Downs Limited, Hanley Downs – RM180631

a) Lot 94: Local Purpose (Utility) Reserve. Area 382m2
RCL Henley Downs Limited, Hanley Downs – RM200158 (DP5B)

a) Lot 86: Recreation Reserve. Area: 2,443m2 
b) Lot 87: Local Purpose (Access) Reserve. Area 297m2
c) Lot 88: Local Purpose (Access and Services) Reserve. Area 192m2
RCL Henley Downs Limited, Hanley Downs – RM200586 (DP4B)

a) Lot 89: Local Purpose (Access and Services) Reserve. Area 384m2
b) Lot 91: Local Purpose (Access and Services) Reserve. Area 176m2
subject to the following works being undertaken at the applicant’s expense:

i) Consent being granted (as necessary and subject to any subsequent variations) for any subdivision required to formally create the reserves, and to also level out topography (if advised necessary by the Parks & Open Spaces Planning Manager);

ii) All wastewater infrastructure on the Reserves shall be in ground, and have no impact whatsoever on the recreation function and values of the flat grassed land above. That flat land shall be able to accommodate recreational and connection uses year round, and the ground standards shall be the same as for any Recreation Reserve not otherwise containing stormwater infrastructure. 
iii) Presentation of the reserve in accordance with Council’s standards for reserves;

iv) The submission of a Landscape Plan to Council by the developer for certification as appropriate, including subsequent implementation of landscape and planting for the reserves. The certification of such a plan shall be by the Parks and Open Spaces Planning Manager.

v) The formation of sealed pathways on the reserves to a minimum 2 metre wide width, and to also meet the Grade 2 standard of the QLDC Cycle Trail and Track Design Standards & Specifications (2016);
vi) A potable water supply point to be provided at the boundary of the reserve lots;
vii) The registration of a fencing covenant under s6 of the Fencing Act 1978 on the reserves to vest in QLDC to protect the Council from liability to contribute towards any work on a fence between any public reserve vested in or administered by the Council and any adjoining land;
viii) The registration of a Consent Notice (or alterative encumbrance) on any land within the development adjoining the reserves, to ensure any fences on land adjoining, or boundaries along any reserve, shall be no greater than 1.2m in height, and be 50% visually permeable;
ix) A three (3) year maintenance period by the current landowner commencing from vesting of the reserves;
x) A maintenance agreement being prepared and signed by the Parks and Open Spaces Planning Manager specifying how the reserves will be maintained during the maintenance period; and
xi) Vesting of reserves to be undertaken in accordance with the QLDC Vesting of Roads and Reserves Policy.

Councillor Miller abstained. 

The meeting concluded at 10.58am.
​​___________________________ 

C H A I R P E R S O N
____________________________
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